
Dear Friends 

H arvest Festival is now just a memory. 
Bonfire Night has come and gone with a 

bang! Advent is here... Christmas fast 
approaches. If the shops and advertisements 
are to be believed, Christmas is a time for 
buying presents, preferably expensive ones, to 
give to family and friends. Equally, we probably 
hope too to receive presents to suit our tastes, 
literal or otherwise, and interests. Yet in this time 
of happiness and joy, do we fully remember and 
celebrate receiving that great incomparable gift 
of love and the hope of everlasting life? 
Moreover, are we doing enough to bring this gift 
to others, whether at home or in the wider 
world? 

M y thoughts here have been prompted by 
our recent travels in Cyprus. Here, amid 

the glitz of souvenir and jewellery shops, bars 
and óEnglish pubsô, we saw St Paulôs Column in 
Paphos. To explain briefly, when St Paul [then 
named óSaulô] and Mark the Evangelist reached 
Paphos, the seat of the Roman government in 
Cyprus, they encountered Elymas who actively 
tried to prevent  the  pair  from  meeting  the  
Roman governor, Proconsul Sergius Paulus. 

 
According to  tradition,  Elymas  had  Saul  
dragged  to  the synagogue, tied him to the 
afore-mentioned pillar, and whipped.  

D espite his efforts, Elymas could not stop the 
Proconsul, appointed by the Senate in 

Rome, from meeting with Barnabas and Saul. 
The Proconsul, óa man of intelligence,ô granted 
an audience with the two to hear what they had 
to say.  It was during this encounter in the 
Proconsulôs audience chambers that Saul struck 
Elymas blind, converted Sergius Paulus to the 
Faith, and himself received the name óPaulô -
never to be called óSaulô again. 

I n this context, the plight and challenges of 
being a Christian in an alien world are brought 

sharply into focus. According to CESNUR - the 
Italian-based Centre for Studies on New 
Religions - 90,000 Christians were killed for their 
beliefs worldwide in 2016. The Open Doors 
World Watch List https://www.opendoorsuk.org/ 
persecution/countries/ highlights the 50 
countries where it is most difficult to live as a 
Christian. These are the places where followers 
of Christ must keep their beliefs hidden and 
where living the gospel means facing beatings, 
imprisonment, discrimination and abuse.  

H ow can our personal efforts help to make 
this world a safer and more tolerant place?  

F irst, pray for peace in the world; peace at an 
individual level and at a community level. 

Pray for the protection of all people, including 
persecuted religious minorities such as the 
Yazidis and Christians ï hundreds of thousands 
of whom have fled in fear of their lives. Also, 
support with prayer and money the efforts of 
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Dates for Your Diary  
Advent Hope discussion/study sessions in Water-

man Lounge  

Messianic  Reality : Incarnation  11 Dec   

 10.30am 

The  Messiah  Celebrated  19 Dec  

(Bring Your Own Wine Glass!)  10.30am 

Christmas Festival Service  17 Dec 

 10.30am 

Candlelight Carol Service  6.30pm 

United Holy Communion 24 Dec  

at Broadstone Methodist Church  11.30pm 

Christmas Day Joint Worship  25 Dec  

at Broadstone URC  10.30am 

Carol Praise Service  31 Dec 

 10.30am 

https://www.opendoorsuk.org/%20persecution/countries/
https://www.opendoorsuk.org/%20persecution/countries/


 

 

 

We remember in our prayers those who are or 

have recently been unwell and/or in hospital: 

Jane Adcock, Mhairi Allen, Connie Evans, 

Eileen Goodbody, Tom Jenkins, June & Cecil 

Lawrence, Ann Longley, John & Pam Mogg, 

Ann Shield, Sandra Taylor, Eileen Thurston, 

Neil Thurston, Margaret van Coller, Jean 

Wanstall and Betty Wilson.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Congratulations ...  

to Our Newly -blessed Grandparents on their 

new grandchildren as follows: 

¶ Sandra and Phil Taylor , a first grand- 
      daughter Grace Ava (born Saturday 30th  
      September, weighing 8lb 1oz), a    
      daughter for Lynda Taylor and Ian Broddick,  
      and a sister for William; and 

¶ Peter and Alison Legg , a grandson Albert 
Owen (born Thursday 26th October, 
weighing 8lb 10z) the first child of  Zoe (neé 
Legg) and Paul Jones. 

Photos of both babies appear on the opposite 
page. 

FAMILY NEWS 

In our previous church, at Great Bookham in 
Surrey, I led a discussion group called Forum 
for a number of years. The group was set up 
particularly to encourage those within the 
church who lacked the confidence in their 
own knowledge to take part in more formal 
Bible study groups. The group flourished and 
Jean and I were therefore keen to join in 
when Charles Meachin proposed the 
formation of a group to look, initially, at Martin 

Luther and the Reformation. 

The success of any discussion group 
depends very much on the chemistry 
between the  members, who must feel free to 
express themselves, however hesitantly or 
controversially. Charlesô group of about a 
dozen of us gelled from the start. Led by 
Charlesô own vast experience and 
enthusiasm, with George Goodbody lobbing 
in the occasional ñnon-controversialò hand 
grenade, tempered by Barbara Meachinôs 
well reasoned interventions, we all felt able to 

chip in freely. 

Having started with the Reformation we 
moved on to a wide range of topics. Without 
wishing to offer a sort of shopping list ï even 
if I could remember them all- there were some 
which stick in the memory. George led 
sessions on óIs wealth a sin?ô and óWhat does 
the Bible say about our attitude to 
immigration?ôï both typically uncontroversial 

Goodbody subjects! Martin Casey led us 
through a discussion on Celtic Spirituality and 
Charles took sessions on óOther world 
religionsô and an intriguing óWas Moses a 
monotheist?ô. Faces turned a little pale when 
we faced a discussion on óRealised 
Eschatologyô but that turned out to be a 
fascinating discussion of whether the Second 

Coming has already taken place. 

I hope this gives a flavour of the groupôs 
meetings and on behalf of all the present 
members I can assure you of a very warm 
welcome ï to say nothing of coffee and 
doughnuts/fruit pies -  if you come along to 
the new programme starting on 28th 
November [and continuing until Tuesday 19th 
December ï see Dates for Your Diary on 
page 1. Editor] when we shall be looking at 
Messianic Prophesy. We meet at 10.30 in the 

Waterman Room. 

Mike Wanstall   

Along with Mikeôs reflections, the Editor also 
received the following anonymous ñtribute 

from a study group memberò: 

An erudite fellow called Meachin  

Agreed to lead us in a teach - in. 

He made us all think,  

Five weeks passed in a blink.  

Now he can return to his preachinõ. 

The Reformation Revisited  
Some Thoughts on the recent discussion group series. 



 

Church Life in pictures...  

Grace Ava, a first daughter for Lynda Taylor 
& Ian Broddick and a sister for William 

(left) Albert Owen, the first child of  
Zoe (neé Legg) and Paul Jones. 

(below) Here are some of the 77 óshoe 
boxesô collected by members, friends and 

the Broadstone Beaver Colony for the 
Operation Christmas Child appeal 

Reproduced  
with permission 

The Editor wishes all 

readers of Pathway  

a very Happy Christmas 

and  

a prosperous New Year  


